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ELECTRICAL AND MECHANICAL ENGINEERING (EME) BRANCH FUND 

EXECUTIVE BOARD OF DIRECTORS (BOD)  MEETING HELD AT 

CANADIAN FORCES SCHOOL OF ELECTRICAL AND MECHANICAL

ENGINEERING VEHICLE COMPANY CONFERENCE ROOM

0800 HOURS 8 AUGUST 2007


Chairperson:  Colonel D.L. Wingert, EME Br Fund President

Members:  Lieutenant-Colonel C.A. Moore, EME Br Fund Administrative Committee Chairperson

Major F. Bernatchez, LFQA Representative

Captain R. Daviau, EME Br Adjutant 

Lieutenant J.R. Optis, LFAA Representative

Chief Warrant Officer J.R.D. St-Jean, NCR Representative

Chief Warrant Officer J.B.A. Bergeron, Air Command Representative

Master Warrant Officer E.D. MacLeod, LFWA Representative

Master Warrant Officer L. Moreau, Acting CFSTG Representative

Corporal A. Karhanen, Acting LFCA Representative

Absent:  Chief Warrant Officer J.G.J.D. LaBerge, CFSTG Representative

Master Corporal G.W. Keeping, LFCA Representative

Secretary:  Ms. Ann-Marie Sturgess, EME Br Admin Asst

INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

1.
The meeting was called to order 0805 hours, 8 August 2007.  All attendees were asked to introduce themselves.  Colonel Wingert briefed all attendees on current initiatives that would be addressed as there are a number of new members attending the meeting.

	
	ACTION BY



	REVIEW OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

2.
Para 3 - Electrical and Mechanical Engineering Branch Web Page/Forum.  The EME Br Admin Asst has an approved new layout for the EME Br website but is experiencing difficulty with getting the amendments completed.  The Admin Committee is investigating the repatriation of the site to Borden and will provide an update at the next meeting.
	Admin Committee

	 
	

	3.
Para 8 - Audit.   An audit has not been performed for year 2006 as the LFQA representative was not available.  The next audit will be held in February 2008 in Borden.  The Audit Board will consist of the LFQA representative (Chairperson), the TEME Borden representative and one other CFSEME representative.


	LFQA Rep

EME Br Adjutant

	4.
Para 10 – Constitution Updates.  The Constitution has been translated and distributed to all EME Br Fund Board of Directors. 


	 EME Br Adjutant

	5.
Para 12 – EME Heritage Update - Donations.  It has been decided that a Book of Recognition will be put together for all donations to the EME Heritage Project.  This project will be started by Phase IV students in Fall 2007.

 
	Admin Committee Chairperson

	6.
Para 13 - RCEME Chair.  The chair has been repaired by Capt Art Noseworthy.


	

	7.
Para 14 - EME Cadet Corps.  The first EME Br Advisor’s Cadet Award was presented by the Col Cmdt to WO Dolena Matthews from the Creemore Cadets Corp in June 2007.  A picture was forwarded to the EME Journal.


	

	8.
National Remembrance Day Celebration.  Discussions with the RCEME Association have revealed that they wish to go back to Base Maintenance hosting all EME personnel after the Remembrance Day parade as this allows all ranks to mix and socialize.  The feedback from this year’s reunion included that timings for the Kit Shop was not sufficient.  LCol Moore assured that this would be rectified next year as representation from the Great Canadian Kit Shop has been written into the contract.  
	

	NEW BUSINESS

FINANCIAL UPDATE
	

	9.
Budget 2006.    The EME Br Admin Assist presented the budget as of 30 June 2007 (see attached).  Additional details provided as follows:

a. Income - Membership Revenues - amounts are at 55% of the budgeted amount;

b. Income – Calendar Revenues – no money has come out of the Kit Shop since end year 2006.  A complete update will be provided when Kit Shop accounting system is finalized;


	

	
c.
Income – Kit Shop Revenues - no money has come out 

of the Kit Shop since end year 2006.  A complete 


update will be provided when Kit Shop accounting 


system is finalized;
d. 
Expenses – Bank Service Charges - the cost for 
banking has increased since the creation of the 
operational account but we have remained within the 
budgeted amounts;

e. 
Expenses – Other Miscellaneous Amounts - this 
amount includes money repaid to members who have 
been overpaying to the Br Fund;

f. 
Expenses – Anniversary Pin – there was a minimal 
increase to this year’s pin cost ; and

g. 
Expenses – Br Advisor’s Awards – this year there is an 
increase in this amount because of the addition of the 
EME Br Advisor’s Top Cadet Award.

  
	

	10.
Investment Accounts.  The current status of all the investments accounts were presented as follows:   

a. EME Br Fund - Investment Account #1 – this account is seeded by EME Br Fund money only and holds both cashable and fixed GICs totalling $129,667.69;

b. EME Heritage - Investment Account #2 – this account is seeded by EME Heritage donations (cash or pay assignments) and holds both cashable and fixed GICs totalling $17,832.38; and

c. EME Officer - Investment Account #3 – this account is seeded by the EME Officers’ Fund dues and holds both cashable and fixed GICs totalling $21,417.49.


	

	11.
Proposed Budget 2008.  A new budget for 2008 (see attached) was presented and approved with the following amendments:

a. increase to general memberships dues to $28,000.00;

b. removal of button revenue;

c. increase interest income to $1,000.00;

d. increase anniversary pin expense to $3,100.00; and 

e. increase Br Advisor’s awards to $2,500.00.


	

	12.
At the next meeting, the following item amounts will be discussed further:

a. Calendar revenue - a full presentation of money out;

b. Br Artefact maintenance; and

c. Museum.

 
	

	EME BR KIT SHOP UPDATE

13.
Civilian Agency.  The Admin Committee has finalized the contract with Great Canadian Kit Shop (GCKS). The contract is for a three year term with an initial review in 18 months.  As of 15 August 2007, the EME Br Kit Shop will be closed for admin purposes to get ready for the switchover.  

14.
The GCKS requires some set up time which will include the training of staff for the Borden location.  Official start up for the GCKS will be 30 September 2007.  All orders will be available on-line and a link will be sent out as soon as provided by the GCKS.


	

	15.
Item Visibility.  The GCKS will not be providing catalogues but will be maintaining a website that will include on-line shopping.  Cpl Karhanen voiced his concern on payment methods.  The Br Adjt office is to verify payment methods.


Admin Note:  Payment methods are credit cards (VISA or 
MasterCard), PayPal or cheque/money order.  Members 
need to be aware that no item will be shipped without complete 
payment complete.

16.
Policing Crests and Logos.  GCKS will assist to police the use of the EME crest on behalf of the EME Br.  The process will be that if GCKS finds someone who is using the crest incorrectly, they will report them to the Admin Committee who, in turn, will contact the party.  GCKS can provide custom work if requested at a possible discounted price.

	Br Adjt

	17.
Profit Margins.  The GCKS will be providing a monthly amount of $350.00 to the EME Br Fund for the right to operate the EME Kit Shop from bldg A-141, CFB Borden.  The Admin Committee will be reviewing this amount in 12 months and this amount may change as a result of the review.

	Admin Committee


	18.
Gift Certificates.  The EME Br can still issue gift certificates to EME Br Fund membership draw winners.  These certificates will be honoured and returned to the EME Br Fund for payment.  The only limitation would be that the certificate is to be redeemed in full in one purchase.


	

	19.
Member Discounts.  This will be discontinued as there is no way for GCKS to verify that purchaser is a member of the EME Br Fund.  The constitution will be amended after the takeover of the GCKS and presented at the next meeting.


	

	20.
Further Discounts.  Units and unit kit shops might be able to negotiate reduced prices for bulk orders with GCKS. 


	

	EME KIT SHOP ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE UPDATE

21.
At the last meeting, the amount reported for Accounts Receivable was $31,597.79.  The accounts were broken down into different categories and the current status follows:

a. Branch/CFSEME Unit Fund – no action taken.  This amount will be looked at once the accounting is verified and completed;

b. Businesses – no action taken.  This is one company and it will be contacted to confirm if payment has been sent;


	

	c. Calendar Advertisers - letters were sent out and $4,272.00 remains outstanding.  The Br Adjt will be contacting advertisers to confirm if payment has been sent;

d. Personal Amounts:

(1) Payables - cheques were issued to members who had money owed to them by the Kit Shop in the amount of $534.42;

(2) Members Payable Not Found - because of missing information some members cannot be confirmed and/or found.  This amount totals $91.56; and

(3) Receivables - first contact will be made to these members in the form of a letter following the BOD and a complete update will be provided at the next meeting.  This amount totals $3,275.76; 

e. Units - amounts have been paid or are included in with the Kit Shop clerical errors for write off action; and

f. Satellite Kit Shops - it was first reported that there was $15,966.53 outstanding from the Satellite Kit Shops.  In April 2007, a letter was sent out and all satellites have made every effort to close out their accounts.  All Satellite Kit Shop Managers should be thanked for their patience and efforts put forward during this close out period.  

22.
Clerical Errors.  When reviewing accounts, the amount of $1,277.93 was identified as items that could not be confirmed and require clerical adjustments.  When returns came back from the satellites, the Br Admin Assist could not find some of the items’ costs or verify if the items were even shipped to the satellites.  These amounts are broken down as follows:

a. Trenton - $405.63;

b. 1 Svc Bn - $514.58;

c. St-Hubert - $65.48; and

d. Sadie’s Kit Shop - $292.24.

23.
All BOD members agreed to write off action on: 

a.  the amount of $1,277.93 for the Satellite Kit Shops; and 

b. the amount of $91.56 for persons not found.  

24.
The remaining Accounts Receivables categories will be reviewed at the next meeting along with close out reports for the Kit Shop.  


	Br Adjt

	EME HERITAGE PROJECT UPDATES




	

	Warrant Officer (Retired) Digger, CD
25.
Warrant Officer (Retired) Digger has been prepared and is on his way to Petawawa with Master Corporal Chris McCullough.  The Br has requested that pictures of Mrs. McCullough (taxidermist) be forwarded for inclusion in the next EME Journal and a proper thank you will be forwarded for all her hard work.  

27.
The Br Adjt will take the trip to Petawawa to bring Digger to Borden.  Master Corporal (Retired) Belbin will be contacted and asked to confirm if he is able to come to Borden for the official presentation during the EME Association Annual General Meeting in October 2007.  There are some monies that remain from Larose Park (estimated $2,400) that will be used to subsidize his travel expenses.


	Br Adjt

Br Adjt


	Jiffy Jeep

28.
The Jiffy Jeep is still in Gagetown and has been utilized through OP CONNECTION for different activities such as the Calgary Stampede, Molson Indy, Winnipeg, Col Jestin’s Change of Command and the Armed Forces Day Celebrations in Fredericton.  

29.
202 Workshop has almost completed the retrofit of an M38 Jeep.  Once completed, the jeep will go to Valcartier but it will be part of the EME Branch Heritage Collection.  All members are asked to remember that all EME Heritage items are to be requested through the Br Adjt’s office.

50th Monument Restoration Project

30.
The restoration of the monument has been completed with Col Wingert laying the final stone on 7 August 2007 with the contractor Fire-Stone Landscaping.  The picture and a short story will be included in the next issue of the EME Journal. The final cost of this project was $27,537.00.  The Br Adjt will send out pictures to Area Representatives for distribution.

EME Brick Project

31.
The BOD agreed to further investigate the concept of “selling a brick”.  This project would see members purchasing a brick with a certain formatted text on it for display in the grassy area around the 50th Monument.  This project would help to offset the cost of monument repairs and also offer the opportunity for members to be included who were not able to contribute to the 50th monument. 

32.
The Col Cmdt asked that the new pictures be forwarded to the EME and RCEME Associations and clubs.  It is believed that some of these members may also be interested in taking part in this project.  The Br Adjt is asked to prepare a small presentation for the EME Association October 2007 meetings so that canvassing can begin. 


	Br Adjt

Br Adjt

	Phase Students’ Course Projects
33.
LCol Moore is looking for ideas for upcoming course projects for the Phase students.  Currently, items being considered are:  assisting the Col Cmdt with the EME Honour Roll and creation of a Book of Recognition for all donations to the EME Heritage Collection.  

The Col Cmdt will address the EME Council for clarification on the criteria for inclusion on the Honour Roll.

	


	THE GUILD OF THE EME BR (THE GUILD)

TRUST FUND

33.
The package was prepared and forwarded to the lawyer in June 2007.  In July 2007, The Guild was returned from the lawyer for proofreading and final changes.  Minor amendments were required and the BOD voted to accept all the minor changes.  

34.
The Guild will be governed by the Trustees.  The Trustees of The Guild will meet during the same time period as the BOD.  The Guild meeting will have their own minutes.

35.
The documents will be forwarded to the lawyer for final preparation and will be ready for signatures as early as the end of August 2007.  The cost to create The Guild will be approximately $2,000.00 and a retainer of $1,000.00 has already been issued.  After signature action is complete, documentation will be forwarded to CRA and their response could be anywhere from eight to ten months away. 

36.  
Col Wingert asked how we can communicate information on The Guild to troops and retirees.  The Br Adjt will draft an article for the EME Journal.  It was proposed that once The Guild is completed and approved, a special edition of the EME Journal be published that will outline the EME Heritage Project and highlight The Guild.

37.
All BOD members will communicate the status of The Guild to their members and the BOD will review the budget for the Heritage Project at the next meeting.


	

	BURSARIES AND SCHOLARSHIPS

38.
This year’s applications were scored very closely.  Due to some of the applicants only being separated by hundredths, it was agreed unanimously by the BOR to give out five bursary and five scholarship awards.  

39.
Scholarships.  The BOD reviewed 14 files and announced the following winners:  Valerie Thomas, Rachael Anningson, Mark Delarosil Jr, Shayley Jestin and Nicole Lewis.

40.
Bursaries.  The BOD announced the following winners:  Jenni McAllister, Justin Moore, Sarah O’Donnell, Colin Patchett and Joshua Gaudreault.

41.
The selection process is becoming more refined but members are still having a hard time with the judging.  No changes will be made 
to the selection form, except for the inclusion of a letter of explanation for new members.


	

	42.
Maj Bernatchez asked if the amount of money could be increased so the student receives an increased monetary amount.  The BOD has decided to discuss this option again in 2008 when reviewing the 2009 budget as there may be extra funds available if The Guild is approved by CRA.


	

	43.
A few of the application forms included a letter of introduction from the students.  Most of the BOD members agreed that this was a great way to get to know the student before looking at their applications.  

44.
The following items will be added to the application form for year 2008:

a. student’s phone number;

b. student’s e-mail address; and

c. letter of introduction.


	

	45.
Next Meeting.  CWO Bergeron will canvas his location for an activity between January – April 2008.


	

	ROUND TABLE

Col Cmdt – 75th Anniversary Suggestion

46.
During the 50thAnniversary Celebration, the REME Band was here during the event.  It is proposed that we utilize our Cadet Corps to form a EME Band for the 75th Anniversary.

47.
Col Wingert spoke on the importance of starting to plan for the 75th.  A ledger of the 50th activities is in the Br Advisor’s office and he will provide a summary of the 50th items and their costs for general discussion at the next meeting.


	Br Advisor

	48.
CWO Bergeron – EME Website.  Members have spoken about the website and how outdated it is.  It requires a clean-up and updating as soon as possible.  It is an important tool and should be used to share information with troops and supporters.


	

	49.
Br Admin Assist – EME Events.  All area representatives are asked to forward important dates for inclusion in next year’s calendar.  The Br Adjt will send out a reminder.  


	Br Adjt


	50.
Col Wingert – Communication.  This is the most important item that is dealt with on a continuous basis.  The Br Advisor’s office has put out a Communiqué to all Senior EME representatives outlining their responsibilities in supporting the EME Br Fund BOD members.  All members were asked to make sure that they use the senior representatives to help them get the word out.  The senior EME representatives are:

a. LFCA – LCol K.J. Hamilton;

b. LFAA – LCol M. Regush;

c. LFWA – LCol B.J. MacGillivray;

d. CFSTG – LCol C.A. Moore;

e. AirCom – Maj D.A. Barton until Maj D.B. Jose; and

f. LFQA – LCol D.J.J. Gosselin.


	

	51.
Adjournment.  Meeting was adjourned at 1500 hours.  Dates and location for the next meeting will be forwarded when available.
	


R. Daviau

Captain

EME Br Adjutant

C.A. Moore

Lieutenant-Colonel

Admin Committee Chairperson

D.L. Wingert

Colonel

EME Br Fund President
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